[image: image1.png]



JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

TRUE COMMISSION
AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES - AMENDED
May 7, 2015
3:00 p.m.

City Council Conference Room A
Suite 425, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street
Attendance: Committee Members Patti Anania (Chair), Ted Wendler, Pat Schorr, Danny Ferreira, Abner Davis
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Kirk Sherman, Kim Taylor and Brian Parks – Council Auditor’s Office; TRUE Commissioner-designate Ralph Hodges; Lisa Green – Inspector General’s Office
The meeting was called to order at 3:03 p.m. by Chairwoman Anania with a quorum present. The group discussed the following items:
Audit #762 – City Payroll Audit: Commissioner Wendler expressed concern about the length of time between audits of City payroll, which was last done in 2006, and the fact that the current audit excluded the payrolls of the Sheriff’s Office and Fire and Rescue Department, which make up a huge percentage of the City’s overall payroll. He is interested in knowing if those payrolls have ever been audited. The 2014 audit reflects many of the same internal control weaknesses and lack of or ignorance of standard operating procedures found in 2006 which would seem to indicate a need to follow up more frequently to ensure that promised changes are actually made. Council Auditor Kirk Sherman said that the impediment to more frequent audits is a lack of resources to do all of the auditing that needs to be done throughout the City and its independent agencies. He also noted that the Finance Department has lost a considerable number of personnel since the 2006 and changed the payroll computer system since that time, so it is possible that the people who were audited in 2006 and agreed to make a number of changes may well have done that, but subsequent changes in personnel and systems may have caused a new set of problems. The group discussed the lack of a payroll manager, which the administration felt was a position that did not need to be replaced when vacated. The payroll functions are being handled by 4 clerks reporting to the Comptroller, who himself is a relatively recent City hire after that position was vacant for an extended period and is still learning the nuances of the City’s procedures. 
Commissioner Wendler requested a copy of the Auditor Office’s audit program to learn about its parameters and what types of work can be done on the audits. Mr. Sherman explained the 12- to 18-month audit follow-up process and the committee discussed the need to follow up on this audit sooner because of the seriousness of the findings. Commissioner Schorr suggested that some of the identified weaknesses should be simple to fix (i.e. tightening up system access rights). She also suggested that the Commission urge the Mayor and Council to hire a payroll manager to over see this vital function. Mr. Sherman said the timing is right for the commission to make that recommendation because the new budget is being developed now, and suggested that the TRUE Commission invite the City’s Chief Financial Officer to a future meeting to discuss the audit and the department’s response to date. Brian Parks of the Auditor’s Office explained the reason for the various timekeeping systems in different departments (Supervisor of Elections, Sheriff’s Office, Fire and Rescue Department), which have to do with the complicated and varying nature of their personnel work schedules. All of the timekeeping systems ultimately feed into the City’s Oracle system for payment purposes.
The committee requested that the CFO, City Comptroller and Human Resources Department be invited to the next Audit Committee meeting to discuss the findings and responses to the audit. Commissioner Schorr will develop a set of questions to distribute to the parties in advance of their appearance. 
Audit #763 – JTA Payroll: Commissioner Schorr reported that Sharhonda Rush, the JTA Comptroller, attended the noticed meeting on this audit last week and answered many of the group’s questions to their satisfaction. Ms. Schorr described the departure of the former JTA Chief Financial Officer from the agency and the questions raised about the severance package paid to him, which is subject to various interpretations depending on how his employment contract is interpreted. Instead of getting a lump sum payment upon is separation, the former CFO continued to receive a bi-weekly check as though still on the agency’s payroll. After ran article on this practice appeared in the newspaper, the bi-weekly checks stopped and the JTA board hired the former CFO on a consulting contract, the value of which was the remaining balance of the severance payout, to produce a written report for the board. The committee will recommend that the CFO’s severance issue be referred to the Office of General Counsel for review and a ruling on the validity of the terms and effect of the consulting contract. The employment contract for the new CEO contains a very clear severance payment provision.
Regarding the JTA’s Chief Executive Officer, Ms. Schorr described the audit’s findings regarding confusion over the CEO’s appropriate salary for several years due to a provision in a contract revision which the JTA board has interpreted as a scrivener’s error that did not reflect the actual intent of the board with regard to the CEO’s salary rate. She noted that she reviewed the minutes of JTA board meetings and found discussion of changes in the CEO’s contract terms, but no formal votes on those changes. Staff was asked to request from JTA a copy of their “sound legal analysis of outside counsel” of the CEO’s salary changes and contract extension and information on how the deferred compensation was paid out. Ms. Schorr questions whether the former CEO had a valid contract for the last several months of his tenure and whether the actions he took during that time on behalf of the authority were legally valid since his contract had expired and no extension was signed for the interim until the new CEO was hired and started working. Questions were also raised about the participation of the former CEO in a deferred compensation plan and how the payments were made (to him directly or to a financial institution). The wording of the deferred comp provision was not entirely clear if the money could be paid directly to the 
CEO or had to be paid to a qualified plan.
Audits #762 and #763 were held over the next committee meeting for further discussion.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:55 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Chief

Council Research Division
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